NORTH LUFFENHAM PARISH COUNCIL

	Minutes of the meeting of the Parish Council held at the North Luffenham Community Centre at 7.30pm on Monday July 21st 2014 



	Present: Cllr Cade, (Chairman) Cllr Smith, Cllr Ellis, Cllr Barnes and Cllr Cummings 

Also in attendance: Mr. I Ferguson, (Parish Clerk),   Cty Cllr Miss Waller and Cty Cllr Bool

The Chairman welcomed Cllr Paul Cummings to this his first meeting 

GOOD NEIGHBOUR SCHEME

The meeting itself was preceded by a presentation from Sue Renton. The Good Neighbour scheme has been set up in several Rutland villages and there is funding from Rutland Community Council to set up more schemes.  The scheme provides for there to be a dedicated mobile phone number in the village for a person who needs help to ring and the phone holder will have access to a team of volunteers to help.  There is a grant of £500 available to cover at least the first 2 years running costs but this will only be paid if a scheme is set up by the end of October 2014. To set up a scheme we would need a Chair, Secretary, Treasurer, Constitution and Bank Account and templates can be provided for this. Sue Renton herself will do Disclosure and Barring Service (DBS) checks. It was agreed to hold an open village meeting on August 11th to see whether such a scheme is feasible in North Luffenham.

PUBLIC FORUM. There were 7 members of the public present. 

Tree Grant for the walkway trees has now been received

Dog fouling on Geoff Sewell Close.  Mr Simon Homer advised the meeting that this is a problem and it was agreed that a notice asking for this to stop will be put through each letter box in the Close. Action = Clerk

Symbiosis Report. Mr Colin Heasell asked to see a copy of the report and this was agreed. Action = Cllr Cade

The meeting proper then commenced

	ITEM
	ACTION

	1. APOLOGIES

These have been received from Cllr Overington (holiday), Cllr Mrs Riordan (holiday) and Cllr Sewell (work)    

2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Cllr Cade declared an interest in item 14 (grass cutting) by virtue of being Chairman of the North Luffenham Cricket Club


	

	3. MINUTES OF MEETING OF MAY 19th 2014 

These had been circulated to Councillors and were signed by the Chairman as being a true record.
	

	4. MATTERS ARISING

Military dogs.   Nothing further has happened and Cllr Overington is still waiting for details re a site visit. 

Fox & Hounds.   Cllr Cade is still in the throes of registering the Fox & Hounds as a community asset and awaits details of Mr Jason Allen’s Business. 

Bike racks.  The Clerk had had an on site meeting with Heather Caldicott of RCC.  The preferred site is by the new Bus Shelter in Pinfold Lane and the Clerk will advise Heather of this. There is no particular preference re colour or style of hoop

Speed Limits     This is still ongoing.  There is a piece of software that determines the optimum speed of a road but this has only just been installed. RCC have many roads to assess but we understand North Luffenham is top of the list

Exterior panel  Details of the design had been circulated to Cllrs and Janet Whittaker. Work was suppose to start w/c July 7th  
	Cllr Overington

Cllr Cade

Clerk

	5.         CORRESPONDENCE
· The Clerk had had an email from the Chair of North Luffenham Garden Club explaining that on October 11/12 the Club are holding an Apple Pressing event in the cricket pavilion.  If the weather is nice they may want to extend onto the Oval in front of the Pavilion. The Parish Council agreed to this
	Clerk



	6.        6           FINANCE REPORT (GENERAL BUSINESS)

· The Finance report had been circulated prior to the meeting and all payments were approved

· Donation to North Luffenham Parochial Church Council. The Clerk pointed out that this request is normally received in April but there had been no such request this year. Cllr Cummings will investigate.

· Bank signatory.  Our standing orders provide for cheques to be signed by any 2 of 4 nominated signatories. Currently we have 3 signatories (Cllrs Cade, Overington and Mrs Riordan). It was AGREED that Cllr John Sewell will be a bank signatory and the Clerk will arrange this

7         PLANNING
Applications  2 have been received.  (1) erection of a shed at 34 Butt Lane – supported and (2) removal of sycamore tree at 27 Church Street – no response yet.

New member.   AGREED that Cllr Cummings will join the planning committee. The committee therefore comprises Cllrs Smith Ellis Cummings & Barnes.

Chimneys at Pig House on Pinfold Lane.  Cllrs Ellis and Smith will ascertain the latest situation

Garage in Kings Rd. It was noted that a garage is being constructed in Kings Rd and Cllr Ellis will investigate
	Cllr Cummings

Clerk

Cllrs Smith & Ellis

Cllr Ellis



	8 WEBSITE

· Current situation.  The Clerk apprised the meeting of the current situation in that Wayne Bishop has stopped posting user group information and this task has now transferred to the Clerk. The PC needs to decide whether to continue in this way or whether we should let user groups do their own posting

· Questionnaire results.  37 households had responded. Cllr Smith gave a brief resume of the results which suggested that there may be a call for wider usage of the website and that it should continue to be administered under the auspices of the Parish Council. 

· Website Committee It was AGREED to form a website committee comprising Cllrs Smith, Barnes and Mr Wayne Bishop. The Clerk will invite Cllr Mrs Riordan to join it. The duties of the committee are to (1) draw up User Group Rules for approval by the full PC and (2) recommend a plan for rolling out ideas from the questionnaire. In the meantime the Clerk will continue to post user group information.


	Clerk



	9         DEFIBRILLATOR
Cllr Smith said that the kiosk has been now ruled out as a possible site. Cllrs Smith and Cade have obtained an agreement from Jason Allen the new owner of The Fox & Hounds for the Defib to be on the wall of the Pub by the car park. He is happy to pay for electricity. Cllr Smith is arranging an Open Village meeting for September 8th for Martin Fagan of The Community Heartbeat Trust to talk about VETS (Village Emergency Telephone Scheme). The Clerk will advertise the meeting via letterbox drop and the website.  The machine itself has not been received yet but has been paid for.
	Cllr Smith

Clerk

	10        BONFIRE NIGHT
The PC had considered Cllr Ellis’ Health and Safety report which he had prepared following the 2013 event. His report states that Health and Safety guidance suggests alcohol must only be served and consumed in a fenced off area well away from fireworks.  The question was raised as to whether we could enforce that ruling. We have had alcohol in the past and it does enhance income. On the other hand there is an issue as to our liability if we do not adhere to Health & Safety guidance.  It was agreed that this will be carried over to the next meeting by which time Cllr Mrs Riordan can be consulted on the issue.  Cllr Ellis also mentioned that the Fire should remain in the same place but should be smaller than in 2013


	Clerk

& Cllr Mrs Riordan



	11        NEIGHBOURHOOD WATCH
The Clerk outlined the steps needed to set up a Neighbourhood Watch Scheme.  It was agreed to include this topic at the Open Meeting on August 11th (see notes on Good Neighbour Scheme above)

12        COMMUNITY RECREATION FACILITY REPORT
Mr Tim Smith reported on behalf of the Group. He thought there was some support for a CRF on the Oval.  However Cllr Cummings reminded the Group that as with any questionnaire, the results must be taken in the context of what other initiatives there may be in the village (eg removal of pews in the Church to create a performing area, Function room at Fox & Hounds, Community Centre) Mr Smith’s group will meet with representatives of the Cricket Club re refurbishment of the pavilion.

For items 13, 14 & 15 The Parish Council is acting as Trustee for The Oval Recreation Ground and The Field Gardens

13       FINANCE REPORT  (TRUST)
· The Finance Report had been circulated prior to the meeting and all payments were approved

· Bank Signatory  As in item 6 above Cllr Sewell was added to the list of bank signatories.

14       OVAL REPORT
· Dog fouling.  3 new red bins have been installed on the Oval

· Play area inspections. Cllr Cade reported that apart from the annual Wicksteed inspection the play area should be inspected more frequently. The Clerk will create a book for noting details of inspections. Cllr Cade has already started the process with an inspection on July 18th.

· Grass cutting  The Clerk will request a tender from 3 potential suppliers. Cllr Cummings suggested that the PC & PCC could look at joining forces on this to get economies of scale.

· Oval Walls  Cllr Cade has a contact who will deal with the bulging walls by Mr & Mrs Riordan’s house and Mr Allen’s house.  The Clerk will ask for 3 tenders.

· Oval rules.  As requested the Clerk had sent Cllr Smith a copy of the Oval Regulations. He has produced a pre-amble to the regulations + a pro-forma for someone wanting to organise an event. It was AGREED that the Clerk will post the preamble, the regulations and the pro-forma on the website.

· Arboricultural Survey.   As before Symbiosis have graded the degrees of urgency as U, P1, P2, P3.  It was AGREED that we will invite 5 tenders for U/P1 and P2/P3 separately. Also Cllr Cade proposes that we should fell a somewhat discombobulated tree by the play area.

15        FIELD GARDENS REPORT
· Allotments.  Cllr Cade reported that there are a couple of allotments not being adequately maintained. It was agreed that The Clerk will write to the allotment holders concerned asking them to rectify the situation or risk eviction.  

· Tree on allotment field is impinging onto and overhanging the garden of No. 18 Geoff Sewell Close. Cllr Cade will attend to this.

· Walkway.   Cllr Cade advised that the grass has been cut by Patrick Reagan. Also Cllr Cade proposes that there is a small gate from the walkway onto Edith Weston Rd and he will get a quote for the next meeting

16        OTHER BUSINESS
Open Meetings  It was AGREED that the two Open Meetings referred to in items 9 & 11 above will be promulgated via a leaflet through each letterbox and on the website. The Clerk will arrange this.

3rd Notice Board.  Cllr Cade suggested there should be another notice board on either Ancaster Way (as before) or at the southern end of Kings Rd. The Clerk will investigate cost and planning issues.

Woodyard corner/scouts  Cllr Cade suggested that the PC writes a letter of thanks to the scouts for maintaining woodyard corner. He also proposed that the PC should give a donation to the scouts for this work. Cllr Cade will propose the donation more formally at the next meeting.

Overhanging tree from Ancaster Way to a house on Kings Rd.  The Clerk has written to The Greenbelt Group re this

Hedges encroaching onto the pavement.  This is happening on Edith Weston Rd and just north of the Edith Weston Rd/Pinfold Lane junction. The Clerk has written to RCC re this.

17        DATE OF NEXT MEETING
· Monday September 1st 2014

There being no further business the meeting closed at 9-30 pm.
Signed​  ___________________________  Chairman      Date  ____________
	Clerk

Clerk

Cllr Cade

Clerk

Clerk

Clerk

Clerk

Clerk

Cllr Cade

Clerk

Cllr Cade

Cllr Cade

Clerk

Clerk

Cllr Cade



	
	


FINANCE REPORT - Positions at July 9th 2014 – Parish Council Account
Monies paid since last meeting
	A
	Neil Atkins (bins) pay due 30/6/14
	£75-00

	 B
	Ian Ferguson (net pay + expenses) due 30/6/14
	   £603-76

	C
	HMRC
	  £322-80 


    D

Rutland CAB






    £100-00

    E

Colin Heasell (Woodyard corner - May)


      £ 22-00

    F

Colin Heasell (Woodyard corner – June)


      £ 22-00

    G

LRALC – training





       £35-00

    H

Purchase of defibrillator




   £1170-00

Account balances 
	a
	HSBC Community a/c
	£10,174-34

	b
	HSBC Money Manager a/c
	£7,387-48


To be paid before the next meeting

Grant Thornton







    £    120-00


_____________________________

FINANCE REPORT  -  Positions at July 9th  2014   -  Trust Accounts

Monies paid since last meeting
A   Symbiosis (Tree Survey)






£    762-00

B   Glasden (3 dog waste bins)





£    344-66

C   Oakley (walkway hedge)






£    144-00

D   Colin Heasell   (work on Oval in May)




£    177-00

E   Colin Heasell    (work on Oval in June)




£    232-00 

Account balances

FG/Oval Trust dividend account





£   6994-43

FG/Oval Trust current account





£   3031-18

To be paid before the next meeting

A   Concrete/bags re dog bins






£       36-27

